STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING

MINTUES

DATE:

February 21, 2008
TIME:

10:30 a.m.

PLACE:
500 North Calvert Street



Room 302



Baltimore, Maryland 21202

PRESENT:
Charles J. Morgan, Jr., Chairman



Keith Horton, Vice Chairman


Nicole J.C. Daniels, Board Member



Jon Garner, Board Member



Charles Lenderking, Board Member



Joseph Radtka, Board Member



Russell Wiebking, Board Member
ABSENT: 
Michael Kastner, Board Member
OTHERS PRESENT: Stanley Botts, Commissioner




Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner




Jack Lesho, Executive Director




Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General




Sharon Kraus, Administrative Officer




Members of the Public
CALL TO ORDER:

Chairman Morgan called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:50 a.m.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

A Motion was made by Mr. Wiebking, Seconded by Mr. Radtka and unanimously carried by the members of the State Board of Plumbing in attendance to go into Executive Session  10:50 a.m. in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  The purpose of the meeting was to consult with Counsel.  Upon completion of this session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 11:00 a.m.
APPROVAL OF DECISIONS MADE DURING EXECUTIVE SESSION

A Motion was made by Mr. Lenderking, Seconded by Mr. Garner and unanimously carried to approve decisions made during the Executive Session.   Three (3) applicants who had reported a prior conviction were approved for licensure.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

The minutes of the Business Meeting and Executive Session held on January 17, 2008 were reviewed by the members of the Board.  A Motion was made by Mr. Garner, Seconded by Mr. Horton to approve the minutes as presented.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT

Mr. Radtka presented the Complaint Committee Report to the Board.
CLOSED

PLUM070088
PLUM080053

PLUM080070

PLUM080073

PLUM080075

INVESTIGATION

PLUM070099
PLUM080043

PLUM080059

PLUM080067

A Motion was made by Mr. Lenderking, Seconded by Mr. Garner and unanimously carried to approve the report.   
OLD BUSINESS

A. LICENSE STATISTICS – A copy of the license statistics report was provided to Board members for their review.

B. EXAMINATION STATISTICS – A copy of the examination statistics report was provided to Board members for their review. 

NEW BUSINESS:
Discussion Regarding House Bill 431 Firm Permits – Mr. Loleas addressed the Board regarding House Bill 431.  He stated that the purpose of the Bill was to provide the Board with regulatory authority over unlicensed plumbing and gas business owners, which would enable the Board to hold businesses accountable for misconduct or other violations of the law arising from the provision of plumbing or gas services by the business. 
Mr. Loleas confirmed that there is no requirement that a Master Plumber have a percentage of ownership business through which plumbing or gas services are offered or provided. 
Mr. Loleas indicated that a meeting was previously held at the request of the Washington Suburban Master Plumbers Association (“Association”), at which Mr. Morgan and several department representatives were present to discuss the concerns of the Association regarding the bill.  There were several members of the public in attendance at the meeting.  Though none had complied with the procedure for addressing the Board by submitting a written request to do so in advance of a meeting, the Board allowed members of the public present to address the Board regarding their concerns with the bill.  
Mr. James Mazzullo addressed the Board and presented issues regarding the bill’s requirement that companies to keep a roster of journey level and above employees.  Mr. Mazzullo stated that this would create a problem for companies because employees change jobs frequently and are routinely rotated.  Mr. Vernon Gauss addressed the Board, on his own behalf, and stated his belief that the law should require that a Master Plumber have at least partial ownership of any company providing plumbing services, including those that they represent as the Master.  Mr. Ron Stiegler, on his own behalf, addressed the Board stating he also supported an ownership requirement, and also believes the proposed bill does not accomplish anything because he believes that since insurance certificates already require the Master Plumber’s name on the insurance certificate, which relates the Master to the company contracting the work.  Mr. Loleas stressed that although insurance coverage may connect a Master to the Company, the current law does not allow the Board to take action against a company for its misconduct due to the company’s practices and what they are instructing their employees to do when the business owner is not a licensee.  
Mr. Stiegler also requested that an extension for compliance with the lettering requirement on vehicles be added to the bill since it would be time-consuming and costly for companies to add additional lettering to their trucks used for plumbing services. 
The Board discussed the comments made by the members of the public with Mr. Loleas in an attempt to address the items of concern in the bill.  It was agreed to amend the roster requirement so that is does not include journey plumbers.  It was also agreed to amend the sole ownership exemption so that a person who has 100% ownership of a company, is the sole Master Plumber/owner and has no other Master Plumbers employed by the company is exempt from the requirement of needing a firm permit.  It was also agreed to amend the bill to include a 2-year extension for any required lettering to be put on vehicles used for plumbing services.
Assistant Attorney General, Sloane Fried Kinstler, also suggested that the bill define the term “insured” for Master Plumber/Gas Fitter, Master Natural Gas Fitter and Propane Gas Fitter.

OLD BUSINESS (continued)

C. UPDATE REGARDING DELAWARE LICENSE REQUIREMENTS AND STATUS OF RECIPROCITY WITH DELAWARE – Mr. Loleas reported that staff and Assistant Attorney General Kinstler held a conference call with the Director of the Delaware Plumbing Board and its counsel to discuss the matter of Delaware’s examination content and to clarify some issues regarding their requirements for licensure.  It was the Delaware Plumbing Board’s position that its license examination, which was developed by a psychometric testing service, similar to PSI, Inc., is a legitimate tool to evaluate an individual’s competency to provide plumbing services.  The Delaware Board had a concern over the ratio of Maryland’s examination based on a 100-question examination which contains 60 plumbing and 40 gas-related questions and the percentages allowed if an applicant passes either portion at 100%.  In response to the Board’s concern that a 17% rate of gas questions on the Delaware license examination was insufficient, Delaware maintained that it’s exam content is equal to Maryland’s examination.  In addition, the Delaware Board Director and Counsel asked the Maryland Board to consider the possibility that with 40 gas-related questions in the Maryland license examination, a Maryland license exam candidate could pass the Maryland examination earning the full points available on the gas potion of the exam and failing all but 35 of the 60 plumbing questions on the examination and still achieve a passing score.  Mr. Morgan, Chairman, offered that this could hinder continued reciprocal licensing with the Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission (WSSC) and asked if the Department was against notifying WSSC of the potential problem.  Mr. Loleas believes that this does not involve a large number of people who would reciprocate to a State of Maryland license and then also seek a reciprocal license from the WSSC, which serves the areas of Prince Georges and Montgomery Counties.  A Motion was made by Mr. Radtka, Seconded by Mr. Wiebking and unanimously carried to continue to reciprocal licensing with the Delaware Plumbing Board based on the Maryland Board’s findings regarding Delaware requirements for a Master Plumber license, examination format and content.
D. CODE UPDATE STATUS – tabled.
E. UPDATE REGARDING NOTICE PREVIOUSLY SENT TO ALL LOCAL JURISDICTIIONS REQUESTING CURRENT INSPECTOR AND PERMIT/INSPECTIONS INORMATION –Tabled
F. OUTDOOR WOODBURNING FURNACES UPDATE – Tabled.  Assistant Attorney General Kinstler noted that are currently no bills pending on this subject matter. 
G. UNLICENSED PERSONS PERFORMING PLUMBING WORK AND OBTAINING PERMITS – Mr. Lenderking informed the Board of a problem that he has been notified of by Baltimore City Permits and Inspections office.  He stated that he has been informed that someone has used his name and license number to obtain a permit for plumbing services to be provided in Baltimore City.  Assistant Attorney General Kinstler advised the Board that the State Board of Master Electricians was recently advised of a similar issue regarding an electrician licensed by the State who fraudulently used the licensee’s name to obtain Baltimore City permit.  Counsel also suggested that Mr. Lesho speak to Commissioner Botts regarding Baltimore City’s process of allowing persons to obtain permits and perhaps procedures proving inadequate confirmation of a permit applicant’s identity and license status.
CORRESPONDENCE

The Board reviewed correspondence from an out-of-state licensee, Russell Pruitt, who was requesting information about whether a backflow certification course he completed in Texas would meet Maryland’s requirements.  The Board concurred that the applicant must complete a backflow certification course from a course provider approved by the Maryland Board.  Mr. Lesho will send a copy of the course providers which have been approved to Mr. Pruitt.
A Motion was made by Mr. Garner, Seconded by Mr. Lenderking, and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 2:00 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

_____________________________

Charles J. Morgan, Jr., Chairman

_________
Without Corrections

_________
With Corrections
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